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THE 1967 ECONOMIC REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 20, 1967

ConNGress oF THE UNITED STATES,
JoiNT Tconomic CoMMITTEE,
Washington, D.C.

The joint committee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room
1202, New Senate Office Building, Hon. William Proxmire (chairman
of the joint committee) presiding.

Present : Senators Proxmire, Symington, Jordan, Miller, and Percy;
and Representatives Reuss, Moorhead, Rumsfeld, and Brock.

Also present : John R. Stark, executive director; James W. Knowles,
director of research; and Donald A. Webster, minority economist.

Chairman Proxmire. The committee will come to order.

At this time of the year the committee faces an extremely difficult
problem. For the period of about a month we have had to examine
the entire range of economic issues. We have had many witnesses,
and the next very brief period we have nine witnesses before us, so
I am going to ask members of the committee this morning to limit
their questioning to 5 minutes. We can take whatever turns time
permits.

I am going to ask our witnesses to limit their statements to 20 min-
utes. We hope we can cover more ground by doing this.

Our witness this morning is a very distinguished, eloquent, able
spokesman for the labor movement. We are very proud and happy
to have Mr. Walter Reuther appear before us. “Mr. Reuther has a
detailed statement, and without objection that statement will be
printed in the record as if read.

Mr. Reuther, go right ahead.

TESTIMONY OF WALTER P. REUTHER, PRESIDENT OF THE INDUS-
TRIAL UNION DEPARTMENT, AFL-CIO, AND OF THE UNITED
AUTOMOBILE WORKERS (UAW); ACCOMPANIED BY NAT WEIN-
BERG, DIRECTOR OF SPECIAL PROJECTS DEPARTMENT, UNITED
AUTOMOBILE WORKERS

Mr. Reurmer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You have been more
than generous.

Members of the committee, I want first to express my very sincere
appreciation for the opportunity of appearing before your committee
and being given the chance to discuss the general state of the American
economy.

I appear this morning in a dual capacity, first as the president of
the United Automobile Workers Union, representing roughly one and
a half million members, and also as president of the Industrial Union
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718 THE 1067 ECONOMIC REPORT OF THE PRESIDENT

Department of the AFL-CIO, representing roughly 7 million mem-
bers. With respect to broad economic policy questions I will be
'speaking for both organizations, but with respect to more specific
collective bargaining questions I will be speaking only for the UAW.

As one American I share the view that the erican economy is
freedom’s greatest material asset. I believe that how effectively we
mobilize its economic potential, how responsibly and rationally we
allocate resources to meet our private and public needs, and how equi-
tably we share the increasing abundance that the tools of science and
technology give us, ave the keys to the improvement of the quality
of our society at home and will determine our success in meeting our
responsibilities whenever freedom is challenged in the world.

That is why I put great emphasis upon the importance of what we
do in the American economy and how intelligently we use the new
tools of science and technology.

I am disturbed by the fact that we are the richest Nation in the
world, yet have permitted many basic and urgent human needs to go
unmet.” We all realize that more than 30 million Americans live in
poverty in a land of plenty, that our urban centers have become social
cesspools, scarred with decay and blight; that our educational system
is inadequate; that while we have achieved high levels of medical com-
petence, America, the richest Nation in the world, ranks 11th in the
rate of infant mortality.

Our cities are paralyzed with congestion. We are polluting our air
and our water, and we are destroying our living environment. I share
the view, Mr. Chairman, that we have the know-how and the resources
to solve these problems, and that what we need is the sense of national
purpose, and the will to commit ourselves and our resources in a meas-
ure equal to the dimensions of these problems. :

I believe that what we need to do is to work out a list of priorities in
which we put first things first, and then allocate our resources to the
practical implementation of those priorities.

I would put very high on the list of those priorities the achievement
of the purposes of the Employment Act of 1946. For 20 years we
have failed to achieve the purposes of that act. We have averaged
more than 5 percent unemployment throughout those 20 years. We
have had a higher rate of unemployment than any democratic indus-
trial nation in the world.

Now I am encouraged by the fact that under the Kennedy and
Johnson administrations we have made meaningful progress in re-
ducing the levels of unemployment. e are now down to 3.9 percent.
But that is not good enough.

In 1962, when Mr, Heller was the Chairman of the Council of
Economic Advisers, the Council came out with an interim unemploy-
ment goal of 4 percent. We raised at that time a warning, saying we
wanted to be certain that this 4-percent interim goal did not become
a definition for full employment. And we believe that our fears were
well founded, because in Mr. Ackley’s most recent report—and this
deeply disturbed us—he now takes the 3.9-percent unemployment rate,
and describes it as “substantially full employment.” And he pro-
jects it into 1967, saying that it will mean substantially full employ-
ment.

We reject this concept vigorously, because it will continue to deny a
great many Americans the opportunity for meaningful employment
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and it will place a disproportionate burden of the tragic cost of unem-
ployment upon the youth of America and on minority groups.

We believe that we must move forward with courage and with deep
national commitment to provide every American able and willing to
work a socially meaningful and rewarding job. Until that is possﬁ)le,
until every American has that opportunity, this goal ought to be one
of the top priority items on our agenda.

I Wouldlp like to urge Congress to give serious consideration to the
unanimous recommendation of the Automation Commission, which
I had the privilege of serving on. That commission, composed of in-
dustry representatives, labor, and people from the academic com-
munity, after a year of intensive study, recommended that the Fed-
eral Government be the employer of last resort, if market forces fail
to CII;eate employment opportunity for all who are able and willing to
work.

We pointed out that there were more than 5 million potential jobs
available in public service employment, if we were to do the things
that need doing in American society.

As we come together this morning, I am deeply concerned about
what we believe to be some very serious soft spots developing in the
American economy. We all know that the housing industry has been
in a depression. There are serious layoffs in the automotive industry.
Capital expenditures are tapering off. The decline in durable goods
orders is very significant. And there is an excessive inventory
buildup. I think it has increased approximately $16 billion during
the last quarter, and in the face of these uncertainties, it is our judg-
ment, Mr. Chairman, that a tax increase at this time would not be
justified. .

We have no assurance that a tax increase, in the face of these eco-
nomic developments, will yield greater revenue. In the 1958-59 fiscal
period, Mr. George Humphrey was so obsessed with balancing the
budget that he unbalanced both the economy and the budget and we
wound up in that period with a $12.4 billion deficit, the largest peace-
time deficit in the history of America, with unemployment as high as
7.5 percent and averaging 6.2 percent for the fiscal years.

And so we have no assurance that a tax increase will yield greater
revenue, if it compounds negative forces that may reduce the overall
level of economic activity.

We would recommend instead that the Congress give the President
discretionary authority on the tax front, and that the President then
use that authority based upon the economic developments as they
evolve. If the economy grows stronger and these wealk. spots are
overcome, then one course of action may be justified. If, on the other
hand, you have a compounding of these weaknesses, then another
course of action would be suggested.

We have not yet found a satisfactory answer to the basic question :
How does a free society go about achieving the purposes of the Em-
ployment Act of 1946, achieving maximum employment, maximum
production, and maximum purchasing power within the framework of
a stable price structure? ;

In Europe they have done a better job on the employment front, at
the cost of a great degree of price instability. We have had the
greatest stability in our price structure, but we have paid a tragic
price in intolerable levels of unemployment.
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‘We believe that in broad outline the philosophy behind the wage-
price guidelines is sound. The idea is that if the overall level of in-
creage in productivity is @ percent, the worker can share proportion-
ately in that general overall increase in productivity. In those in-
dustries where the tools of production are not as efficient, such wage
increases may require price increases. These price increases would be
offset by price decreases in industries where the increase in produc-
tivity is abnormally high. That is the theory of it.

Itis a sound theory, but it breaks down in practice, not on the wage
front, but on the pricing policy front, because giant corporations
which are immune to the forces of the marketplace, which really have
an administered price structure, have been keeping a disproportionate
share of the increase in productivity and both wage earners and con-
sumers have been shortchanged.

This is where it has broken down. Now if you take the automotive
industry, with which I am very familiar, we are using the fantastic
tools of automation and the new technology. Labor productivity has
gone up very fast, much faster than the average in the whole economy.
But what has happened to that tremendous increase in productivity ¢

The workers have gotten some of that increase, but they have not
gotten their equity, and the consumers have not gotten their equity.
We believe that what we need to do to achieve the dynamic qualities
of expansion and growth and full employment is to establish equity
among investors, workers, and consumers. When any group is short-
changed, you begin to feed the forces of imbalance into the economy.

If you look at the Big Three as an example, in 1965, which was
our peak production year, the Big Three together had an earning rate
after taxes of 24.1 percent on net worth or almost double the earning
rate for industry generally. General Motors made 28-percent re-
turn on its net investment after taxes. Ford made 17.5 percent. Chrys-
ler made 20.8 percent.

‘We have advocated, and continue to advocate, that corporations
enjoying an abnormally high increase in productivity, because of the
tools of science and technology, share their gains with American con-
sumers by meaningful price reductions. We advocated a $100-per-car-
price reduction in the auto industry. This would have made a tre-
mendous contribution toward the stabilization of our price structure.
Tt would have helped to offset the upward price pressures in the service
industries, where technology has not improved productivity as much.
And we pointed out that the General Motors Corp. could have cut
the price of every U.S.-made car in 1965 by $100, and still would have
made a profit of $3.6 billion before taxes, or 81.9 billion after taxes,
after the $100 price reduction.

General Motors profits in 1966 have come down slightly, but they
were still the second highest profits in the history of the corporation,
and they yielded a veturn on investment after taxes of 21.8 percent.

We vwill be sitting at the bargaining table, Mr. Chairman, in a few
months. In 1967, I, along with my colleagues in the leadership of
the UAW, will be representing at the bargaining table roughly 850,000
to 900,000 wage earners and their families, and we say now, not for
public relations purposes, but because we believe American consumers
have been shortchanged, we now urge the automobile industry to cut
the price of its cars. We have written the Chairman of the Coul}cﬂ
of FEconomic Advisers urging him to spend more of his time trymg
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to get the industry to cut prices, and we are prepared to bargain in
1967 within the economic framework of what results from a meaning-
ful price reduction in the prices of cars and trucks.

T think if we are going to try to make sense about how we go about
achieving a more stable price structure, we need to get away from
propaganda and look at the basic economic facts. We are in trouble
not because wage earners are exerting tremendous pressure on the
price structure. We are in trouble because large corporations have
been getting a disproportionate share of the increase in productivity.

This chart, which we think is a very significant chart, indicates
that starting at the peak of the last business cycle and projecting
unit labor cost for the period of this cycle—the 72 months of the
present business cycle—you find, as this heavy line indicates, that
unit labor cost, excepting at the very end, has been lower. It was
lower in 1961 and 1962 and 1963 and 1964 and 1965 and in the largest
part of 1966 than it was in 1960 when this cycle began. So the pres-
sure on prices did not derive from wage increases that exceeded the
increase in productivity, because the unit labor cost was actually going
down in that period.” And we did not break above the line until
workers began the fight to catch up with the increase in the cost of
living. Now this is the Council of Economic Advisers’ chart.

Unit Labor Costs in Manufacturing Since 1948
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Here are the real culprits in this situation. This is the story from
the Wall Street Journal dated February 7, 1967 , and the headline
says “Gasoline Prices Rise Unseasonably” and it talks about “Stand-
ard of Indiana” boosting prices. On February 8, another story in
the Wall Street Journal, “Standard of Indiana Raises Asphalt
Prices.” And then in the Wall Street Journal on February 18 is a
full page ad by Standard of Indiana, and it says “1966 earnings
break all records at Standard Oil Co. of Indiana. Profits rise 17
percent 8th straight year.”

(Items referred to are reprinted herein :)

[From the Wall Street Journal, Feb. 7, 1967]

GASOLINE PRICES RISE UNSEASONALLY AS DEMAND GROWS—TINDIANA STANDARD
UNIT LiFTS DEALER AND JOBBER QUOTES, FOLLOWING OTHER PRODUCERS

GENERAL RETATL BOOST SOUGGIIT
(A Wall Street Journal ¥News Roundup)

Prices of gasoline are increasing unseasonally in the wake of rising demand.

In Chicago, American Oil Co., a subsidiary of Standard Oil Co. (Indiana),
announced it is increasing gasoline prices to dealers by 0.6 cent a gallon and to
jobbers by %4 cent a gallon, effective today. American said it also is suggesting
to its dealers that pump prices in the states affected be increased by one cent
a gallon from previous suggested retail price levels.

The action by American in boosting tank wagon prices to both dealers and
Jjobbers follows similar moves by several other companies, including Phillips
Petroleum Co., Sunray DX Oil Co. and Continental Oil Co.

“There’s a lot of skirmishing among the major companies who are trying to
put into effect a one-cent increase in the retail price of gasoline,” said one
Midwestern marketer of motor fuel, “but the increases can’t be termed general
until most of the major companies succeed in getting dealers to go along.”

Midcontinent petroleum refiners also are apparently readying a general boost
in the wholdsale prices of gasoline processed for shipment to the North by pipe-
line. Some marketers reported the refinery price for 92-octane (regular grade)
branded gasoline is fluctuating at least 14 cent above the posted quote of
121 cents a gallon. Some suppliers are said to be advancing wholesale prices
by as much as %% cent a gallon. A year ago, the refinery quote for gasoline
processed in the Midcontinent area was generally 12 cents a gallon.

NORMAL PATTERN IS DOWXN

Gasoline prices at this time of the year normally go down instead of up.
Wintry weather slows driving, and this leads to a buildup of inventories of
motor fuel.

According to the American Petroleum Institute, stocks advanced seasonally
some three million barrels in the week ended Jan. 27 and now are about 10
million barrels above year-ago inventories. But demand has been climbing.
One industry source puts consumption of gasoline at more than 4.6 million
barrels daily, or more than 4.5% above a year ago.

Oil companies also insist that gasoline prices both at tank wagon and whole-
sale levels are below those of the late 1950s.

“Price increases at this time will bring the price of gasoline—which has lagged
behind rising prices for other commodities for some time—a little more into line
with the economy as a whole,” an American spokesman said. “In addition, they
will reflect recent wage increases in the petroleum industry.”

In view of the increase in dealer and jobber operating costs, which have risen
significantly in the past year, he added, the suggested increase in pump prices
will enable dealers and jobbers to maintain adeguate manpower and station
operating hours and provide the service the public expects and should receive.

VARYING BY AREA

In Michigan, tank-wagon price adjustments will vary by area, although the
Detroit tank-wagon price will be increased by the 0.6 cent figure. In Alabama,
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the established dealer tank-wagon price will be 17.5 cents a gallon, statewide; in
Mississippi, established dealer tank-wagon price will be 17.4 cents a gallon,
statewide; and in Georgia, established dealer tank-wagon prices will be 17.3
cents a gallon, statewide.

Consumer tank-wagon prices will be increased or adjusted by the same amounts
as the dealer prices.

Temporary dealer tank-wagon prices will be removed in all of the above men-
tioned states except Florida, where current discounts will remain in effect.

«While we believe the increase is justified because of increasing costs, it is rec-
ognized that the duration of the more realistic price level will be contingent upon
the action taken by the industry as a whole as well as the overall economic
condition of the petroleum industry,” the American Oil spokesman said. Fur-
ther, he said, “if this increase doesn’t hold, we’ll have no choice except to revert
to previous price levels.”

[From the Wall Street Journal, Feb. 8, 1967]
INDIANA STANDARD UNIT RAISES ASPHALT PRICES

AMERICAN OIL SAYS RISE REFLECTS HIGHER COSTS FROM CUTBACKS OF CRUDE OIL
IMPORT QUOTAS

(By a Wall Street Journal Staff Reporter)

CHIcAGO.—American Oil Co. increased the price of paving asphalt at four
Bast Coast shipping points to reflect “increased costs resulting from government
cutbacks of crude oil import quotas,” W. C. Marquis, marketing manager said.
American is a subsidiary of Standard Oil Co. (Indiana).

The increase involves a price rise of about 25 cents a ton and an elimination of
discounts which have been running between $1.50 to $2 a ton, he said.

The new prices become effective today and apply to sales at refineries in Balti-
more and Savannah and terminals in Norfolk and Wilmington, N.C.

A price revision, Mr. Marquis said is needed “to justify using reduced quotas
for the importation of heavier asphalt crudes compared with importing lighter
cudes for the manufacture of gasolines, jet fuels and similar higher value light

products.”
[From the Wall Street Journal, Feb. 13, 19671

1966 EARNINGS BREAK ALL RECORDS AT STANDARD OIL Co. (INDIANA)

PROFITS RISE 17 PERCENT; 8TH STRAIGHT YEAR OF INCREASE; DIVIDEND RAISED

Consolidated net earnings for the year reached $225,900,000. This was up
179% from the $219,300,000 earned in 1965.

Per share earnings increased to $3.62 per share, based on 70,646,823 shares
outstanding at year-end. This compares with $3.10 per share on 70,794,742
shares at the end of 1965.

Total revenues rose to $3,351,000,000 compared with $3,063,000,000 a year
earlier.

Per share dividends were again increased. They totaled $1.70 compared with
$1.55 the preceding year.

PRODUCTION AND SALES CONTINUE TO CLIMB

John E. Swearingen, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, attributed the
record results to new peaks in the production of crude oil and natural gas
liquids, natural gas, and in refined product sales, and sales of chemicals.

Production of crude oil and natural gas liquids averaged 491,000 barrels a
day, up 8%. Refined product sales averaged 895,000 barrels a day, an increase
of 7T%. Sales of gasoline rose 99, at generally steady prices for the year.
Refinery runs, at 829,000 barrels a day, were up 7%. Natural gas sales increased
%8/6 (‘)cgoaverage 2.4 billion cubic feet a day. Chemical sales rose 239% to $158,-

OUTLOOK BRIGHT FOR 1967

Mr. Swearingen looked ahead to a further earnings increase in 1967, despite
a rise in wages and suspension of the investment tax credit.
* Our annual report will be available in March 1967. If you would like a copy,
please write. ’
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STANDARD OIL CoMPANY (INDIANA)
910 S. Michigan Ave.,
Chicago, Illinois 60680

Mr. Revraer. This company since 1960 has increased its dividends
16 percent per year on the average, and yet they turn around and raise
the price of gasoline and other petroleum products to the American
consumer. Why? Not because unit costs have gone up, but because
they want to inflate their profits so that they can continue to increase
dividends 16 percent a year.

Now you measure a 16 percent yearly dividend increase against
the 8.2 wage formula, and you begin to understand where the basic
inequity comes in. I should like to suggest respectfully that this is
the front on which the Council Chairman ought to be expending his
time and his energy, rather than trying to put the burden of higher
prices upon the backs of the American wage earners.

When you look at what has been happening to the relative com-
pensation of various economic groups in America, you can see that
the wage earner has been on the short end of it, and here again these
are from the Department of Commerce records. Total employee com-
pensation—iwages, fringe benefits, social security payments, salaries,
everything—went up in this period 45.1 percent. Corporate profits
before taxes went up 59.8 percent. Corporate profits after taxes went
up 75.2 percent. Dividends went up 56.3 percent. And personal in-
terest income went up 81.5 percent. So the wage earner has gotten the
short end of the distribution of the national income during this period.

(The following chart was later supplied by the witness:)

EMPLOYEE COMPERSATION LAGGED
FAR BEHEIRD RONLABOR INCORRE
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DATA: OEPT. OF COMMERCE

Chairman Proxnmire. If T could interrupt just for a minute, Mr.
Reuther, you have had almost 20 minutes and 1 would appreciate it if
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you could summarize in a minute or so and then we will start with our
5-minute period of questions. :

Mr. Reurner. Very good. I would just like to say that in a free
soclety you cannot achieve harmonious labor-management relations
on the same basis that you can in a totalitarian society. There you can
get it in the absence of justice, but in a free society it can only rest upon
the foundation of economic and social justice. We believe that what
we need in America is not a decimal point guidepost system, but a na-
tional income policy through which we can place the burden of
stability upon all forms of income, and not just upon that one sector,
that of the American wage earners’ income.

We in the UA'W have also suggested the creation of a public price-
wage review board. We believe that this represents a rational ap-
proach to a middle ground. If we rely upon the irresponsible forces
of the marketplace, and Standard Oil of Indiana and other corpora-
tions behave as irresponsibly as they have, that puts us in jeopardy.
On the other hand, we don’t think anybody in Washington has the
wisdom to be able to make all of these economic decisions. We have
therefore proposed the creation of a public review board in which only
the major corporations in the price-administered industries, which de-
termine the general price trends, would be obligated to defend the
economics behind their contemplated price adjustments.

And if their demands were such that they would necessitate a price
increase, a labor union would be obligated to defend the economics of
its demands before the same public review board:

We believe that this would bring to bear upon the private decision-
making process, both in the pricing area and in the collective-bargain-
ing area, the leverage of enlightened public opinion, and make private
decisions more publicly responsible.

One other point; I will take a minute and then I will conclude. I
have sat at bargaining tables now, Mr. Chairman, for some 32 years.
There are many things on which I cannot speak with authority, but I
do know something about the collective-bargaining process. And what
is the basic problem? It has bothered me for a long time.

I believe when I sit at the bargaining table representing UAW mem-
bers that I obviously have a responsibility to them. And the man-
agement people who face me across the bargaining table have a respon-
sibility to the stockholders. But I believe that together we share a
joint responsibility which transcends our separate responsibilities, and
that joint responsibility is to all of the people of this Nation.

Now the basic problem is that too often economic decisions at the
bargaining table are based upon economic power and not economic
facts, because we bargain in the absence of the facts. If, when I sit
down next July with the General Motors Corp., and they expect us to
sign a 8-year contract—and we don’t know what the term of the con-
tract is going to be—we are not talking about 1965 or 1966. We are
talking about 1968, 1969, and 1970. How can we rationally determine,
3 years in advance of the fact, what the relative equity of a worker
and a stockholder and a consumer is? We are only guessing. And
since we are guessing, what happens is that the economic facts do not
determine the decisions, but rather you get a play of economic power.
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I believe that what we need to do at the collective bargaining table
is to bring in some fundamental new concepts. We ought to work it
out so that a wage earner would get his basic wage as the first part
of his equity. We would say to that wage earner, “That is all we
can give you now” and that basic wage ought to reflect along with other
relevant factors, the general level of increase in productivity, because
that we can measure in advance.

But also say to him:

If we have a good year, and if the economic pie that our joint effort makes
possible is large, then you will get a second, supplementary increment of your
equity based upon your right to share in the profits of the company.

Now this is not a revolutionary idea that we dreamed up. This is
exactly how GM has done it for their executives all these years. They
get their basic salary. That is the first increment of their equity.
And at the end of the year, when the profit pie is baked, they get a
very healthy slice of that profit pie in bonuses, and in most cases
bonuses for the top executives are bigger than their salaries. And so
what we say is that that makes a lot of sense for corporation executives
gecause they get then their full equity after the facts and not before the

acts.

The same ought to apply to wage earners. It applies to stockhold-
ers. They get their basic dividend and they get a special dividend
based upon the size of the pie. We believe that it is this kind of idea
that we have got to begin to introduce into the collective bargaining
process to male it more rational, so that these decisions can be more

ublicly responsible because they reflect economic facts after the facts
Eecome available and are not essentially the result of the play of
economic power.

Chairman Proxaire. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Reuther, for
a forceful, vigorous, and extremely interesting statement. I would
like to ask you this. Our overall program calls, as I understand it,
for no tax increase, although the Congress might see fit in your view
to give the President some discretion in this area. You didn’t mention
any reduction in spending, although presumably you have not advo-
cated that, as T understand it, in your statement.

You favor an easier money policy than we have had in the past,
and you would favor as far as wages are concerned, as I see it, in-
creased pay for productivity plus a cost-of-living escalator. In other
words, an income policy. And in addition to this, you would compen-
sate workers in those areas where profits are high with some profit
sharing.

Now in order to hold down inflation you would rely primarily upon
wage boards who work in the administered price industries. My
reaction to this is that I am still very much concerned about the pos-
sibility of inflation for these reasons: (1) The increase in prices has
not primarily been in the administered price industries in the last
3 or 4 years. = Steel prices didn’t go up very much. Automobile prices
went up some but certainly not as much as many other prices did.
The prices in these other nonadministered areas would be subject to
the kind of fiscal and monetary inflation we might suffer under these
circumstances. I would feel we might get an unbalanced situation
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without the kind of control of inflation that we would need if we are
going to prevent a maldistribution of income.

Mr. Reuraer. To begin with, I think we need to treat the infla-
tionary pressures for what they are. They are not classical infla-
tionary pressures that would grow out of an excessive demand over
supply capability. We are utilizing our productive capabilities some-
where around 88 percent, so that there is an underutilization situation.
We have a great deal of unemployment. And we do not, therefore,
have the classical pressures that normally create inflation when the
demand exceeds supply.

What we have got 1s a selective kind of inflationary pressures and
they have to be dealt with as such. Now if you are to be able to offset
the pressures of wage and price increases’in the service industries,
for example, where productivity may not have gone up as much as in
the automotive industry, if you are to be able to offset that so you
can maintain a stable price situation, then it is not enough to say to
the automobile industry “Well, you have not been so irresponsible,
you haven’t raised prices.”

The auto industry has to cut prices. The Standard Oil Co. has to
cut prices. If the industries where abnormally high productivity
increases are possible just maintain a stable price situation, and do
not cut their prices, then you are going to have inflationary pressures.
But if they offset the pressures in other sectors of the economy by
meaningful price reductions, then I believe you can have a stable price
situation. ‘

This is where the wage-price review board comes in. In a free
society, what ave the leverages that influence the private decision-
making processes? And I want to keep it as broad and as free of
Government control as possible.

Chairman Proxmire. Would you go as far under these circum-
stances as providing a tax penalty for price increases, for example,
and some kind of a tax incentive for a price cut? That kind of a
proposal has been made in the Senate, suggested by the staff of the
Antitrust and Monopoly Subcommittee of the J udiciary Committee.

You see, the thing 1s we have never had a situation, to my knowledge,
where we actually directed an industry to cut their prices. We have
had a policy—theoretically we have had it, we haven’t really tried it—
we have attempted to keep them from raising their prices, but to re-
quire them to reduce their prices is something else.

Mr. Reurner. I believe we have got to develop a lot of new tools,
if we are going to find the answers to these problems. This is why we
came up with a price-wage review board.

Just take General Motors. General Motors, I think, today perhaps
is more sensitive to public reaction than they have ever been. They
had some very bad experiences in the last year in this town. And I
would think that if the General Motors Corp. knew that ultimately
it would face the day when it would have to make an accounting to the
American people on economic justification of its price policy, GM
would behave much more responsibly on the price front than if it
didn’t have to make that public accounting; and what is true of in-
dustry is true of labor.
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I don’t ask the General Motors Corp. to be obligated to do anything
in terms of their public accounting that I am not willing to do as the
President of the UAW, because I think we both must be publicly re-
sponsible and our decisions must first reflect the needs of the American

eople.

P This idea of a tax penalty, I think, is worth exploring, because when
an industry operating in terms of market forces puts the whole eco-
nomy in jeopardy, the American people have a right to protect them-
selves against that kind of irresponsible action by any legal procedure
that they choose, and the tax penalty certainly ought to be explored.

Chairman Proxyrire. My time is up.

I might say for the members that just came In, we are following a
5-minute rule this morning. We are going to have another witness
coming up.

Mr, Widnall?

Representative WoxarL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Thank you, Mr. Reuther, for coming before us again today and giv-
ing us some very substantial testimony on a subject that is of great
interest to all of us.

In your statement yousay:

Nevertheless, as a Nation we cannot escape the fact that the United States still
has the highest rate of unemployment of any democratic industrialized nation in
the world.

We had some testimony last week that indicated that other nations
compile their unemployment figures on a different basis than we do.
Has this been taken into account by you?

Mr. Reoruer. Yes. I serve, Mr. Charman, as a member of the
President’s Labor-Management A dvisory Committee. This was set up
originally under President Kennedy, and Mr. Goldberg was the Secre-
tary of Labor, and when we were wrestling with these comparative
figures of the rate of unemployment in the United States and the
European countries and Japan, the question came up: Are they using
the same measuring sticks; are we talking about the same thing? And
a study was made, and the result was that when unemployment was
measured by our definition in some of these other countries, the dis-
crepancy was even greater.

Here is a chart based upon the most reliable Government figures
that we can get, the BLS, and the comparable agency in the Dominion
of Canada, which indicates unemployment here in the United States
in 1965, and you can see its relationship to Canada, Ttaly, France,
Great Britain, Sweden, Japan, and West Germany. So that there
is no question about it that by any definition of what constitutes un-
employment, the United States has had a level of unemployment much
higliler than any other democratic industrial nation in the free world.
(Chart referred to follows:)
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Representative Winxarr. The question was raised in my mind by
Professor Hansen, I believe, who was testifying before us last week.
He said that in Great Britain a 2-percent unemployment figure would
be the same as a 3- to 4-percent figure here in the United States. This
certainly is at variance with what you have just said.

Mr. Reutmer. But in this chart, the adjustment that he was refer-
ring to is already reflected.

Representative WmnNaLL. Now, you had another chart which ve-
ferred to the imbalance between the rise in wage and fringe benefits as
against price increases and other increases within the economy. Do
you have any figures for the years 1955 to 19602 It is my recollection
that at that time the wage and fringe benefits were increasing by a
greater percentage than the other components.

Do you have any figures on that ?

Mr. ReuraEr. I don’t have them at hand, but this chart was chosen
for this period, the second quarter of 1960 to the second quarter of
1966 because we thought we were starting at a point that was com-
parable to the point where we were ending up, from the peak of one
cycle to the peak of another cycle. We think, therefore, that this is
a valid comparison of the movement of the compensation of these
groups.

Representative Wmxarr. Could you furnish for the record the
prior 5 years?

Mr. Reurasr. Yes; we would be happy to provide the committee
with any specific information that we may not have with us today.

(Information requested by Representative Widnall and later sup-
plied by Mr. Reuther, appears below :)

In the course of my testimony, Congressman Widnall asked for data com-
paring changes in various forms of income from 1955 to 1960. The figures are
presented below for whatever they may be worth; however, I do not believe
they are worth very much. The period is a wholly inappropriate one for com-
parison because 1955 was a year of extraordinarily high profits and the second
half of 1960 was a period of recession. Total corporate profits before taxes in
1955 had jumped 26.9 percent over the preceding yvear to a new all-time record
and were 14.0 percent higher than the up-to-then record level of 1950 when
profits were ballooned by the spéculative, inflationary boom arising out of the
Korean War. In consequence, use of 1955 as a base period for comparison of
the movement of profits with that of wages obviously distorts the results—
especially when the other end of the comparison is a year that was half recession.

It would therefore be misleading to present the figures requested without first
putting them into perspective. They follow :

Percent

change
Total employee compensation 31.0
Corporate profits before taxes 2.3
Corporate profits after taxes 1.1
Dividends 27.6
Interest 64, 8

Representative Wmxarr. How would you evaluate the contribution
of public training programs toward reducing unemployment ?

Mr. ReurEER. I am very much in support of public training pro-
grams that are directed toward improving skills and upgrading work-
ers, so that they cannot only qualify for a higher paying job, but can
make a greater economic contribution to the overall community.

T do believe, however, that training programs in themselves will
not create more employment. It will only determine who is unem-
ployed and who isemployed.
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T think the history of the period since 1960 indicates that the ex-
pansion of aggregate demand, accompanied by job training, is the
most effective means of providing work for the unemployed.

Representative WipxaLL. Would you look with favor on a tax credit
for business investment in additional worker training ?

Mr. Reoraer. No. First of all, American industry throughout its
history has taken on the task of training people on the job to meet
their own job requirements, and they do a very effective job of that.

I believe that industry does not need tax relief to carry on that nor-
mal function and responsibility. I would favor the approach that the
British have made.

The British have established what they call an Industrial Training
Act. Every employer is obligated to make a small tax contribution to
the funds that Anance that training program, and then there are very
high standards of training performance worked out, and if an em-
ployer meets those high standards, he gets his taxpayment as a rebate.
If an employer is not making a contribution to training or doing a
mediocre job, then he doesn’t get his rebate. I think that approach
would give you the highest possible standards of training. Those
standards are not just giving a worker a limited skill doing a specific,
limited job for a single employer, but trying to elevate the broader
skills and competence of that worker so that he has greater flexibility,
greater mobility in the total work force, and so that he is a more useful
economic citizen in terms of the overall economic needs of the economy.

This is, I think, a much sounder approach than just giving a tax
credit to an employer without standards, without any knowledge of
what kind of a job he is doing.

T can tell you from firsthand experience that we have a relationship
with employers who are doing really a first-class training job, and we
have other employers who couldn’t care less about training workers,
and I don’t want to put them all in the same boat. I think the British
approach says to an employer, “If you do a creditable job, if you meet
these high standards, you get your tax rebated,” and somebody else,
who is doing a mediocre job, pays for it.

Representative WiowaLL. Thank you, Mr. Reuther. My time is up.

Chairman Proxmire. Congressman Reuss?

Representative Reuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Reuther, you recently resigned from the executive board of
the AFL-CIO. "Do your economic views as presented here this
morning differ in any particular from those of the AFL-CIO?

Mr. Reoraer. I am really not in a position to give you a definitive
answer. I think in general, certainly with respect to the question of
putting emphasis upon the need to continue to move forward in re-
ducing the levels of unemployment and these kinds of broad economic
questions, there is no fundamental difference in the American labor
movement,

The difference that I have with the AFL-CIO is in a different area.
I happen to share the view that the labor movement cannot act as
a narrow pressure group, that it has to take on broader social respon-
sibilities in terms of the whole community, and it is in this broad area
that I think the American labor movement is failing to meet its re-
sponsibilities. But this is neither the time nor the place to discuss
that.
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Representative Reuss. In your discussion of income policy, you
indicated that you thought labor should get not only the productivity
increase trend adjustment, but some sort of profit sharing. In that
event, what happens to the consumer in terms of his price ?

Mr. ReuraER. In 1958 the UAW made a serious collective-bargain-
ing proposal to General Motors and the other auto corporations for
profit sharing. We proposed in that document that the General Mo-
tors Corp., after it had met all of its fixed operating costs, its payroll,
its taxes, et cetera, and had paid its investors a certain fixed amount,
which would have been a very liberal amount in terms of their basic
dividend, would then share the excess profits beyond that basic divi-
dend with the stockholders through a special dividend, with the
workers through shares in the profits, either in stock or a combination
of stock and cash payments, and, through a rebate, with the Ameri-
can consumer. . X . . .

Representative Reuss. On a one-third, one-third, one-third basis?

Mr. ReursEr. I don’t recall the exact details, but at the breaking
point it was on a one-third basis. I don’t recall, specifically, the exact
breaking point where we would draw the line of demarcation, but we
can get that information for you.

Representative Reuss. I would appreciate it if you could.

Mr. Reuraer. We will get that.

(The information referred to was subsequently furnished by the
witness and follows:)

The profit sharing plan proposed to the major automotive corporations by the
UAW in 1958 was, in part, an adaptation of the bonus plans provided by those
corporations for their executives. The Ford Motor Company, for example, pro-
vided (and still provides) that 6 percent of all profits before taxes in excess
of an amount equivalent to 10 percent on net capital would be available for
payment of bonuses to executives. (The General Motors bonus formula was
calculated on an after-tax basis but yielded essentially the same results.)

The TAW proposal, similarly, provided that a basic 10 percent of net capital
must be earned for stockholders before others would share in the profits. Profits
in excess of 10 percent on net capital were to be shared three ways. Half of
that excess was to be retained by the corporation for the benefit of its stock-
holders and managers; it would be available for additional dividends, execu-
tives’ bonuses, and reinvestment in any proportions decided upon by the corpo-
ration. One-fourth would go to wage and salary workers employed by the
corporation (excluding salaried personnel covered by the executives’ bonus
plan) to be used for wage increases and fringe benefits. UAW members were
to decide by democratic vote on the allocation of their share of the profits as
among wage increases and various types of fringe benefits. The remaining
fourth was to go to consumers who had bought the corporation’s products dur-
ing the year in the form of a rebate on the prices they had paid. (The first
Henry Ford had once paid profit sharing rebates to buyers of Ford cars.)

The share of the corporation in the excess of profits over 10 percent on net
capital was fixed at 50 percent, as compared to 25 percent for workers and con-
sumers, respectively, in recognition of the fact that amounts paid out in divi-
dends or reinvested (but not the amount paid in executives’ bonuses) would be
subject to the corporate profits tax which was then 52 percent. Thus, the end
result would have been approximately an equal three-way sharing among stock-
holders, workers and consumers.

Representative Rruss. Is that your proposal today? This was true
in 1958. Isthat what you mean by profit sharing today ?

Mr. RevraEr. No. I raised the profit-sharing concept in this testi-
mony this morning not as it relates to that specific proposal that we
made in 1958. T raise it with respect to a broader consideration.
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I am disturbed about the collective bargaining process. I think it
has to be a responsible and rational process, but I don’t see how it can
be responsible and rational except as it works within the framework
of the known facts, and when you are making a contract 8 years in
advance of the fact, how can anyone know? All the wisdom of a
thousand Solomons can’t tell me or the president of the General
Motors Corp. what the equity of a GM worker will be in 1970 when
we are sitting together in 1967,

The genius of America is that we are always looking and searching
for new ideas and new concepts, new tools, to solve new problems.
You can’t solve tomorrow’s problems with yesterday’s tools and yester-
day’s concepts. And so with the profit-sharing idea. Historically it
was opposed by the labor movement, because of a narrow class struggle
concept. You know, the employers over here, and the workers over
here. Ithink that thisisall a part of ancient history.

I think that the basic interests of workers and employers and the
public are so interwoven that the only answers are total answers. The
problem is to find these common answers. There are no isolated an-
swers in little pigeonholes.

We believe that the profit-sharing concept brings into the bargain-
ing process a means to give the worker equity. Just look at these
charts. Youcanunderstand what the problem is.

This is the chart of the relative incomes of a General Motors hourly
rated worker as compared to a GM stockholder, starting in 1947, pro-
jected through December 1955. The average GM worker, if he
worked 2,000 hours, earned roughly $3,000 in 1947, if he worked every
year without layoffis—and he didn’t because there were so many lay-
offs. We assumed a stockholder who owned sufficient stock to have
received in dividends from General Motors in 1947 an amount equal to
the worker’s wage. What happened? Well, the worker moved up,
and he got a total in that period of $110,000 by working 2,000 hours
every year. But the stockholder who started out with a comparable
income got $623,000, a, 6-to-1 ratio.

(Chart referred to above follows:)
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When you take the Ford Motor Co., the comparison is for a shorter
period, because the Ford Motor Co. didn’t become a publicly owned
stock company and its figures weren’t published until more recently.
From 1949 through 1966, you find that a Ford worker earned $106,000,
but a stockholder who started out with the same equity in 1949 got
$784,000.

Now, this is what is happening, and this is why it is not just a
propaganda slogan to say that the rich are getting richer and the
poor are getting poorer. If you look at the income distribution, you
see that it is being distorted very dangerously. This is not just a
matter of economic justice. The economy won’t work, it will break
down, if we don’t find a more equitable way to share the abundance
of our new technology.

The lowest 40 percent of family groups in 1960 had 16 percent of the
national family income, and in 1964 it dropped to 14 percent, a drastic
shift. The highest 10 percent got 27 percent in 1960 and in 1964 they
they got 30 percent.

T sit across the bargaining table with the highest paid corporation
executives in the world, and I keep saying to them, “I don’t under-
stand what mental and moral gymnastics you go through to tell us
that if you are getting $500,000 a year and you are working to get
$600,000 as an executive, that that is a reward for individual initiative
and incentive, it is not inflationary, it is superpatriotic. But if you
are getting $5,000 a year and you are trying to get $6,000 a year that
is dangerous economics, it is highly inflationary, and it is a little bit
subversive.”

This is nonsense, and it is incompatible with the values of a free
society.

Representative Reuss. My time is up.

Chairman Proxamre. Senator Miller ?

Senator Mrurer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Reuther, in connection with the guideposts for the full employ-
ment—or the Employment Act of 1946, is this concept of purchasing
power. I take it from what you have been saying, that you would say
that the stability of the price structure is an inseparable part of that
concept, is that correct?

Mr. Reoraer. Obviously the important thing when you are dealing
with purchasing power is not the number of dollars you take home.
115:1 is what you can buy, and this is our whole argument with Mr.

ckley.

American wage earners are not concerned with the number of dol-
lars they take home in their pay envelope. They are concerned about
their real wages.

Senator Mrrrer. I couldn’s more thoroughly agree with you. In
other words, the stability of the purchasing power of the dollar would
be a part of this concept of economic and social justice, would it not?

Mr. Revraer. Exactly.

Senator Mrmrrer. All right. Now, in your statement you say that
we have become unduly alarmed “by exaggerated fears of inflation.”
T would like to point out to you that I am advised that last year real
wages in this country were down over the year before. That we had
$29 billion of inflation last year representing taking the purchasing
power away from the people more than half what the Federal income
tax does.
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My own State’s share of that $29 billion was the same as a 10-percent
sales tax. My guess is that the people of Michigan had the equivalent
loss of purchasing power of around a 10-percent, possibly a 12-percent
sales tax.

Inflation last year amounted to 47 percent of our increased gross
national product. You stated here that the workers had been fight-
ing to keep up with the increased cost of living. It must say that
I don’t understand why, in the light of that, you would refer to
exaggerated fears of inflation.

Mr. Reuraer. What I was trying to say was that I believe that
the fear of both the problem of inflation and the balance-of-payments
problem is exaggerating. They are both very real problems. I think
we have to deal with them.

T think we have to take steps to try to counteract the pressures that
create these problems. But I don’t believe that they ought to in-
fluence us to the point where we forget about the fact that reducing
the levels of unemployment ought to be a priority item.

T think that if unemployment is allowed to continue at the present
level, because you think that that is the way to fight inflation, then
you are putting the burdens of inflation upon the very income groups
who are least able to carry them.

What we are trying to say is that we think that there is a problem
of inflation. Tt is selective in character. It is not classical, as I said
earlier. and therefore it has to be approached in a different way than
it is being approached. We have to deal with it on a selective basis
rather than on a broad basis.

Mr. Ackley, for example, is against the worker getting an escalator
clause, and I suppose he thinks that that is because it will feed the
fires of inflation, as he says. :

Well, a lot of people had something to do with escalator clauses
before Mr. Ackley came to Washington; Mr. C. E. Wilson, for ex-
ample. I had the privilege of working with Mr. Wilson for many
years when he was the president of the General Motors Corp.

He made a great contribution to elevating the whole concept of
collective bargaining of how a worker in a free society gets his equity.
Mr. Wilson was one of the pioneers in developing the escalator clause,
which protects the GM worker, if the cost of living goes up. And
he was attacked by other people saying “well, doesn’t this give you
a mechanism to build in inflation, if you get an adjustment?”

He wrote an article in the Reader’s Digest, September 1952 issue,
in which he said, and I quote:

I contend that we should not say the wage-price spiral. We should say the
price-wage spiral, for it is not primarily wages that push up prices. It is
primarily prices that pull up wages.

And so what we say is don’t try to find the answer by riding the
back of the wage earner. Deal with the problem of pricing policy,
where the culprits really are.

This is the fundamental difference we have with Mr. Ackley.

Senator MiurEr. May I say that T happen to agree with that state-
ment. However, I fesl that you have not told us what should be
done to stop inflation. What should Congress do to stop_inflation.
You have talked about cutting prices somewhere along the line. We
can’t cut prices here. What can the Congress do to stop inflation ?
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Mr. Reuraer. Well, I would like first of all to suggest that you
give consideration to the establishment of the wage-price review
board, and I would like to put a more detailed description of that
into the record if I may.

Chairman Proxarre. Without objection, that will be printed in

the record.
(The material referred to was subsequently filed for the record and

follows:)

OUTLINE OF PROVISIONS OF BILL To REQUIRE HEARINGS ON ADMINISTERED PRICE
INCREASES IN ORDER To MAKE PRIVATE Ecoxodic DEcCISIONS MORE RESPONSIVE
TO PUBLIC NEED

1. Purpose

To bring an informed public opinion to bear upon price policy in administered
price industries as a substitute for the price-restraining influence of competition
which is lacking in such industries.

2. Administrative machinery

(a) A Price-Wage Board of Review to conduct hearings on price increases
proposed by certain corporations.

(b) A Consumer Counsel to represent the consumer and public interest in
such hearings.

The relationship between the Board and the Consumer Counsel might be
similar to that between the National Labor Relations Board and the General
Counsel of the NLRB.

3. Coverage

The legislation should apply permanently to corporations in a position to act
as “price leaders” in their respective industries. Specific and objective criteria
should be devised to determine the corporations that fall into the ‘“price leader”
category. Total coverage should be limited to the minimum number of corpora-
tions required to accomplish the basic purposes of the bill. One possible criterion
for coverage could be: all corporations accounting for 25 percent or more of
total sales in a major industry. (Such corporations could be identified from
data in the files of the Census Bureau, the SEC and FTC.) Under this criterion,
only a limited number of giant corporations in major industries would be cov-
ered on a permanent basis. In addition, the President should be authorized
to extend application of the legislation temporarily to other firms if he believes
that a price action taken or about to be taken by such firms threatens over-all
price stability.
4. Advance notification of proposed price increases

Covered corporations should be required to notify the Price-Wage Board of
Review of intention to increase a price, and should be prohibited from putting
such a price increase into effect for a specified minimum period (perhaps 60 or
90 days) sufficiently long to permit the Board to hold hearings on the proposed
price increase and to issue its findings concerning such increase. The corpora-
tions should be required to supply to the Board, simultaneously with their filing
of the notice, all data which they consider pertinent to the proposed price
increase. The Board should publish the fact that notice has been received and
make available for examination by groups listed below under “Other Appear-
ances” the data filed with such notice.

5. Waiver of hearings

Upon analysis of the data submitted with the notice, and after a reasonable
time has been allowed for examination of the data by all interested parties,
the Board, with the consent of the Consumer Counsel, should be empowered to
waive hearings and permit the proposed price increase to go into effect im-
mediately. In such cases, however, the Board should be required to publish
promptly a report setting forth the reasons for so doing.

6. Emergency price increase

Upon a claim that an increase in production costs creates an emergency re-
quiring the corporation to raise its prices prior to expiration of the notice period,
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the corporation should be permitted to raise its prices within that period. In
such case, however, the Board, in addition to its other findings, would be re-
quired to make a finding as to whether or not such an emergency in fact existed
and whether or not the price increase exceeded the amount required to meet
increased production costs.

If it found that the claim of emergency was not supported by the facts, the
corporation would be required to rebate to every customer who paid the price
increase damages equal to three times the amount of such price increase for
products shipped during the notice period. In the event the ultimate purchaser
of the products in question could not be ascertained, the corporation would
be subject to a fine equal to the triple damages specified above. If an emergency
were found to exist but it was also found that the price increase exceeded the
.cost increase, the triple damages rebate or fine would apply to the excess.

7. Price reduction hearings

The Consumer Counsel should be empowered to initiate hearings when, in his
Jjudgment, there is reason to believe that a corporation permanently or tem-
porarily subject to the legislation should reduce the price of any of its products.
This procedure is essential in order to assure the price reductions in high-produc-
tivity industries which are essential to offset unavoidable price increases in low-
productivity industries. If a corporation responded to the notice of a hearing
‘with an acceptable price reduction, the hearing could, of course, be cancelled.

-8. Subpoena power

The Consumer Counsel would have power to subpoena witnesses, to examine
‘them fully, and to require production of all pertinent books and records.

9. Involvement of unions

If a corporation claims that its proposed price increase would be required as
:a result of granting union demands, the Consumer Counsel would be empowered
‘to subpoena and examine representatives of the union. Union and corporation
representatives would be permitted to cross-examine each other.

10. Other appearances

Representatives of unions, of consumer organizations, of corporations pur-
«chasing products affected by the proposed price increase, and of interested gov-
.ernment agencies (federal, state, or local) should be allowed to participate in
the hearings voluntarily, subject to permission granted by the Board. Such
voluntary witnesses would be required to submit to cross-examination and
-‘would be permitted to cross-examine corporation witnesses. All testimony taken
at the hearings would be under oath.

11. Open hearings .

All hearings should be open to the public, the press, and radio and television.
(The matter of possible “confidentiality” of certain types of data should be
-considered in drafting the proposed legislation. It should be kept in mind in
this connection, however, that the legislation is premised on the absence of price
competition in the industries affected; that, therefore, there are not apt to be
:genuine “competitive secrets” related to costs and prices; and that the public
interest is as deeply involved as in public utility rate hearings in which all per-
‘tinent facts are publicly available. If, nevertheless, it should be decided that
.certain types of information required for purposes of the hearings should be
treated as “confidential” the Board might be empowered to go into executive ses-
sion while such information was being presented and considered with the par-
ticipants in such executive sessions subject to penalties for public disclosure of
-such information.)

12. Findings and recommendations

After obtaining all the pertinent facts, the Board should publish a report
of its findings and recommendations, together with the facts supporting such
recommendations. To assist the Board in this task, each party to the hearings—
the corporation, the Consumer Counsel, and the union, customer corporations,
consumer organizations and government agencies, if any are involved—might
submit to the Board at the conclusion of the hearings a list of proposed findings
and recommendations which the Board would consider in framing its own find-
ings and recommendations. The Board’s findings and recommendations should
be published before the expiration of the notice period.
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13. Standards for recommendations

In framing its recommendations, the Board would be required to apply stand-
ards carefully devised to assure both equity to all parties concerned and reason-
able stability of the over-all price level. The President’s Advisory Committee
on Labor-Management Policy might be called upon to develop and propose the
standards to be included in the legislation initially. The standards should be
subject to review at regular and frequent intervals by the appropriate Congres-
sional Committees with a view to making such amendments as experience may
show to be necessary.

14. Penalties

Penalties should be provided for failure to give the required notice of a pro-
posed price increase, for failure to respond to subpoenas, for taking reprisals
against any person who testifies, and for perjury. The penalties should be
severe enough (particularly in the case of failure to give notice) to deter viola-
tions. In the event of failure to respond promptly to subpoenas or to requests
for production of books, records, ete., or if the corporation is found to be en-
gaging in other dilatory tactics, the Board should be empowered to extend the
period during which no change in prices would be permitted.

15. No price or wage control

Regardless of any finding or recommendation that the Board may make, upon
expiration of the notice period (or any extension of it), the corporation would
be free to determine its own prices (to the extent specified in its original notice
or to any lesser extent), and the union would be free to pursue its demands.
The only restraint on the corporation and the union would be the restraint of
enlightened public opinion. .

This procedure, of course, would not rule out the possibility of Presidential
intervention in a case where a corporation insisted on imposing a price increase
which the hearings had shown to be clearly unjustifiable. In that case, the
President would then be in the position of having a fully informed public opinion
from which to mobilize support.

In the great majority of cases, however, it can be anticipated that no company
would be prepared to face the unfavorable publicity bound to rise from such
an action. In most cases a price increase would not even be proposed, when the
company knew a public hearing was likely to result, unless it was sure that the
economic facts did justify an increase.

Mr. Revrrer. Now we think that that is a very meaningful step,
because, in a free society, what is the pressure that can persuade peo-
ple to make their private decisions more responsible to the public
need? The only pressure is government pressure, which is coercion,
which is compulsion, and we are trying to avoid that. The funda-
mental distinction between a totalitarian society and a free society,
is that in the former the government makes all the decisions, and then
dictates to its citizens, and we want to have the broadest area in which
private decisions can function freely.

We believe that public opinion can be an effective disciplinary force
under these circumstances. This is an attempt to bring that to bear
upon pricing and wage policies. We think that would be very impor-
tant.

‘We also believe that there are monetary and fiscal policies on a se-
lective basis that ought to be carried out. If the Government does
these various things, we believe that while there will always be, per-
haps inescapably some slight edging up in terms of the price structure,
we can maintain price movements within manageable bounds, and
we can meet the problems within that framework.

Chairman Proxyare. Congressman Rumsfeld ?

Representative Ruasrerp. Mr. Reuther, you made the statement
that aggregate demand and improved job training must go together, if
we are going to solve the problems of unemployment. In your pre-
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pared statement you urge this committee to recommend that the Gov-
ernment coordinate and utilize all of its plans, functions, and re-
sources to reduce unemployment to no more than 3 percent by the
end of this year or by mid-1968 at the least Obviously you are not
satisfied with the Council of Economic Advisers’ apparent acceptance
of a higher rate.

You also indicated your support and approval of public job train-
ing programs, such as vocational education and manpower training
and development, which I also support.

Yet in your response to Mr. Widnall, you seem to indicate that you
did not favor the concept he mentioned of a tax credit for job train-
ing, and instead you referred to your proposal for a fund for assist-
ing displaced workers, I think this is the same proposal you wrote
Chairman Mills about last year when a suspension of the tax credit
was under discussion.

Possibly we are having some language difficulties, but your pro-
posal as I understand it, 1s in fact a tax credit for partial costs of job
training, is it not? As I understood your letter to Chairman Mills
and your response to Mr. Widnall, it would go into a fund, and in the
event they met the standards and in the event the job training was
performed, they would, in fact, receive this money back. Is this cor-
rect?

Mr. Revrmer. That is correct. I think there is a fundamental dif-
ference between a general tax credit—a windfall which everyone gets,
unrelated to their past performance—and one that says if you do a
good job and meet the standards, then you would get the tax rebate.
I think that is the fundamental difference.

Representative Romsrern. Well, I don’t believe that Mr. Widnall’s
approach or the so-called Human Investment Act, would necessarily
not require standards. This is apparently an assumption in your part.

Mr. Rreuraer. I am only stating that if you make the proposal of
a general tax credit without standards, then I think that you are
giving employers help who haven’t earned the right to get help,
whereas if there were standards, then I wouldn’t have any argument.

Representative Rumsrerp. In other words, if there were standards,
you would agree with the Human Investment Act tax credit approach
to solving some of the job training problems.

Mr. Reurner. If it had the basic standards that an employer had
to perform, and that meant not just training a fellow to do one little
limited job to meet his own production requirements, but to try to
make a contribution in raising and upgrading the overall skills of
that worker so that he would be a more useful economic citizen, then
it seems to me that I would not have a great disagreement with that
proposal.

Representative Rumsrerp. In your statement a minute ago to Mr.
Widnall, as I recall, you said that you didn’t feel that business needed
the tax credit that he was suggesting.

Mr. Revraer. I personally think that most of the corporations
really don’t need that kind of help. But I do believe that the concept
that the British Industrial Training Act implements is a sound one,
and it does make a contribution towards increasing and improving
skills, and I would be in favor of that approach, or any other approach
which in effect made a comparable contribution. I am not familiar
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with the details of the bill that you are referring to, but if it were in
this direction, and it set adequate standards, then I would think that
it would be a constructive approach.

Representative Ruasrerp. Mr, Chairman, I ask permission to in-
sert a summary of the Human Investment Act in the record at this:

oint,
P Chairman Proxyire. Without objection.

(The material referred to follows:)

THE HUMAN INVESTMENT AcT, 90TE CONGRESS

Purpose—*“To provide an incentive to American business to invest in the
improvement of the Nation’s human resources by hiring, training, and employing
presently unemployed workers lacking needed job skills, and by upgrading the
Jjob skills of and providing new job opportunities for workers presently em-
ployed.”

Method.—The Act offers employers a tax credit toward certain specified ex-
penses of programs designed to train prospective employees for jobs with the-
company or retrain current employees for more demanding jobs with the company.

Amount of tax credit.—109% of the allowable employee training expenses with
a maximum of $25,000 plus 50% of the taxpayer's tax liability in excess of
$25,000. This credit would be in addition to credits provided for by other
sections of the tax code, and in addition to the regular deduction as a trade or:
business expense under section 162 of the code.

Allowabdle employee training expenses:

1. Wages and salaries of registered apprentices.

2. Wages and salaries of enrollees in On-the-Job Training programs under
the Manpower Development and Training Act.

3. Wages and salaries of employees participating in cooperative education
programs.

4. Tuition and course fees paid or reimbursed by the taxpayer to a college,
business, trade or vocational school.

5. Home study course fees paid to or reimbursed by the taxpayer to a
college or an accredited home study school.

6. Expenses to the taxpayer of his organized job training programs.

7. Expenses to the taxpayer of organized job training programs con-
tracted by him to another taxpayer.

8. Expenses to the taxpayer of organized job training programs conducted
by a trade association, joint labor-management apprenticeship committee,
or other similar group.

Other provisions: :

1. Allowable expenses must be tax deductible under section 162 of the Tax
Code.

2. The tax credit may be carried back three years and carried forward
seven years.

3. No credit is allowed for the training of managerial, professional, or ad-
vanced scientific employees ; or for reimbursable expenses; or for avocational
or recreational courses.

The intent of the Act is to help workers advance up the “skill ladder”, thus
opening vacancies at the bottom for the presently unskilled and unemployed. Its:
major premise is that private business has, over the years, learned how to obtain
the most results per training dollar, and should now be encouraged to expand its:
training programs to meet the national demand for labor gkills. In addition, the
Act seeks to encourage training by business because, unlike o much institutional
training, training by business leads directly to a better job for the trainee,

Legisiative history.—The original Human Investment Act was introduced on:
February 17, 1965 by Senator Winston Prouty (R.-Vt.) The second-generation
version was introduced by Senator Prouty and Rep. Thomas B. Curtis (R.-Mo.)
on September 9, 1965, and eventually claimed 109 Congressional sponsors. The:
present bill is a refined third-generation version, a product of over g year of’
research and consultation with businessmen, labor leaders, economists, and tax-
lawyers.
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Representative Rumsrerp. The point that bothers me about this is
that your proposal to Chairman Mills and to Mr. Widnall is a more
modest one than than the Human Investment Act. We have been
going along for a great many years with a high level of unemploy-
ment, not really coming to grips with the problem of structural un-
employment, and not really helping to see that the skills that the hard-
core unemployed lack are in fact provided. I would like to see the
Congress of the United States and this Government go beyond voca-
tional education, go beyond manpower training and development, and
see that if we can’t possibly do better than the Council of Economic
Advisers’ 4-percent level of unemployment. You have been talking
about new concepts and new approaches. Here is one. Here is a chance
for us to do_more in this area and try to solve it, and it disappoints
me to have Mr. Goldfinger of the AFL-CIO come before this com-
mittee last week and oppose it, and have you in your response to Mr.
‘Widnall not be enthusiastic.

Mr. Reuruzr. As I say, if it meets these standards, I can be en-
thusiastic. But the thing you are referring to that we proposed to
Congressman Mills is a different matter. That proposal was a more
limited thing to take care of people who were displaced for techno-
logical reasons or other reasons, to tide them over until they got other
employment.

Representative Rumsrerp. Wasn’t job training included in that?

Mr. Rrutrer. No. Well, only in a very limited way. It was pri-
marily an income maintenance program for laid-off workers, a differ-
ent thing. But I think the most valuable resources we have are human
resources. I am for doing everything humanly possible to facilitate
fhe maximum growth and development of every human potential we
have.

Representative Rumsrerp. Mr. Reuther, my time is up. Am I cor-
rect that you are going to include some specific information about the
proposal you mentioned to Mr. Widnall in the record?

Mr. ReuTrHER. Yes.

(Material in reference to above was later supplied for the record
and is reprinted herein:)

[Source: “Adjusting to Change,” Appendix Volume III of Technology and the
American Fconomy, the Report of the National Commission on Technology,
Automation, and Economic Progress—February 1966.]

USE oF INVESTMENT TAX CREPIT T0 FFACILITATE ADJUSTMENT
BASIS FOR PROPOSAL

There is universal agreement that management, labor, and government should
cooperate in an effort to assure that technological progress is achieved without
sacrificing human values. The President’s Advisory Committee on Labor-Man-
agement Policy, for example, in its report on automation dated January 11, 1962,
said:

. There is unanimous agreement among the members on these fundamental
points:

1. Automation and technological progress are essential to the general welfare,
the economic strength, and the defense of the Nation.

2. This progress can and must be achieved without the sacrifice of human
values.

3. Achievement of technological progress without sacrifice of human values
requires a combination of private and governmental action consonant with the
principles of a free society.
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‘While there is agreement on these fundamental points, no working mechanism
has yet been created to implement them.

The report of the Commission states in still more specific terms the principle
involved. Thus the report includes among the ‘“basic requirements” for in-
dividual adjustment situations that:

* x # the displaced individual must have adequate financial security while
searching for an alternative job or while undertaking training.
and that:

* * & the displaced person should not have to suffer the loss of earned security
rights such as vacation, retirement, insurance, and related credits to his total
worklife account.

Such a forthright statement of principle deserves to be backed up by concrete
proposals for its implementation. The following proposal is put forward with
that end in view.

PROPOSAL

The investment tax credit under the Internal Revenue Act would be an appro-
priate vehicle for implementing the principle, since it is designed to stimulate
modernization, and to the extent that it serves that end, it also adds to the human
problems resulting from technological change. The investment ceredit can be used
both to provide the incentive for employers to establish programs to meet the
problems of workers dislocated from their jobs by reason of technological change,
and to provide the necessary resources.

Financing

It is proposed that in each year, one-half of the investment credit to which
each firm is entitled would be paid to it directly, and the other half would be
placed in reserve in a Government trust fund where it would be held available
for a period of 5 years to meet the needs resulting from disemployment of the
employees of that firm resulting from technological change. At the end of 5
years, any amounts not so used would be returned to the firm.

If there is any fear that temporary diversion of part of the investment credit
in this manner might weaken its effectiveness in serving the basic purpose
of stimulating new investment, this problem could be met by raising the credit
figure from the present 7 percent to, say 10 percent. The suggested figures are
illustrative only. The purpose of this proposal is not to reduce the stimulus to
investment, but to incorporate with it an additional stimulus to meet the human
problems of employees which may result from that investment. There is no
reason why the program cannot be so devised that an average firm which does
meet such problems would end up in the same financial position as it would be
under the present investment credit provision—and the company which by con-
structive and imaginative measures succeeds in finding means of meeting the
human problem with less than average costs would end up in an improved
situation.

Benejits to displaced workers

The funds set aside with respect to any given firm could be used to provide
the following forms of assistance to laid-off employees of that firm (the details
as to amounts, periods of time, etc., are purely illustrative) :

1. They would supplement unemployment compensation or retraining al-
lowances up to 80 percent of the displaced worker's wages, for a length of
time equal to his period of employment with the firm (time-for-time) up
to a maximum of, say, 5 years.

2. If the worker accepted a new job at lower wages, his earnings would
be supplemented up to 100 percent of his former earnings on the same time-
for-time, 5-year maximum basis.

3. If the worker accepted a job with inferior protection in the areas of
health services and life insurance—or with none—such protection would be
supplemented up to the level of that on his former job on the same time-
for-time basis.

4, Starting on a new job, the worker’s vacation pay entitlement would
probably be less than on his former job. The funds would supplement his
vacation pay on the same time-for-time basis up to the level to which he
would have been entitled if he had kept his former job.

5. If he had not been employed on the former job long enough to vest his
pension credits, or if there were no vesting provision, the fund would pur-
chase an annuity equivalent {0 the value of the service credits he has lost.
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If he finds employment on a new job which provides no pension, or an in-
ferior pension, an additional annuity could provide an appropriate equivalent
on the same time-for-time basis indicated above.
6. If the worker obtained a new job in another community during the
same time-for-time period, the funds would pay his costs of relocation.
Eligibility requirements )

Appropriate eligibility qualifications would have to be worked out. For ex-
ample, the worker might be required to have had at least 1 year of employment
with the responsible employer.

Since it would be impracticable administratively to dlstmgulsh in individual
cases between loss of employment caused by technology and that caused by other
factors, objective criteria would have to be developed which would roughly ac-
complish the purpose. For example, all permanent separations (e.g., resulting
from a plant closing, or where the employer certifies that a laid-off worker’s
recall was improbable) would be covered. In addition, continuous layoffs or
short-time work for specified periods would establish eligibility for benefits ret-
roactively to the beginning of the period. These periods should not be too long.
Otherwise, loss of income, even if retroactively made up, would defeat the pur-
pose of safeguarding the worker and his family against harm. In this connec-
tion, the layoff and short-time provisions of the new British Redundancy Pay-
ments Act, which provides for separation pay (also in the context of stimulating
modernization of industry) may be relevant. The act provides that a worker
becomes eligible if he is laid off or on short time (i.e., receives less than one-half
of his normal weekly pay) “either (a) for 4 consecutive weeks, or (b) for a
series of 6 weeks (of which not more than 3 are consecutive) within a period of
13 weeks.”

Operation of trust func

The monies in the trust fund Would be invested in Government bonds, in the
same way as with the Social Security Trust Fund. The interest would be pooled
to pay the excess of the costs charged to any one company over the amount of
investment credit reserved with respect to that company. If at any time the
total sum of such excess costs was in excess of the amount of interest available,
the difference would be made up by the Treasury out of general revenues. In no
event would an amount in the fund reserved with respect to one employer be
used to pay costs attributable to another employer. For reasons shown below,
such costs to the Treasury would probably be small.

Where a company has established programs to pay any of the benefits provided
under the plan, the amount reserved from its investment credit would be reduced
by the lesser of the amounts actually paid to is employees under such programs,
or the amounts paid by it during the year into a trust fund to provide for such
payments. (Benefits paid under such programs would be taken into account
in computing benefits under this proposal‘) " This provision would encourage em-

- ployers to establish such programs, since 'they would then benefit by the interest
on the amounts by which their investment credit reservanon would be- decreased

Effect of proposal .

The effect of .this propos"d Would be to. encourage ﬁrms to minimize disloca-
tions resulting from technological change. The company would have a strong
financial incentive to plan its changes so as to avoid dislocations, to find alterna-
tive jobs for workers dlsemployed ‘to train them for other jobs it may have to
offer, and so on, since success in such efforts would increase.the amount of re-
served funds that; would eventually be returnable to it. This encourafrement to
keep the costs attributable to technological change at a minimum would in turn
minimize the possibility that there would be excess costs chargeable to the
Treasury.

(The following summary description of the British Industrnl
Training Act, e*«rcerpted from the June 1964 ssue of the BLS publica-
tion “Labor Development Abroad,” is submitted in response to Con-
gressman Rumsfeld’s request:)

The Industrial Training Act of March 12, 1964, is intended to improve existing
arrangements for the industrial and commercial training of persons over the

compulsory school age . . . and to overcome the shortage of skilled manpower
which has prevailed since World War II in the United Kingdom. By imposing a

75-314—67—>pt. 4——3
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levy on firms having no training program of their own, the legislation represents
the first Government effort to spread more equitably the cost of training workers.

The planning and direction of individual industrial plans has now become the
responsibility of the Government—through Industrial Training Boards to be set
up under the law. In addition, the new law provides for the formation of a Cen-
tral Training Council and Appeal Tribunals . . .

Before this act, industrial training was chiefly the responsibility of individual
firms . . .

Under the 1964 act, Industrial Training Boards are to be created by order
of the Minister of Labour after consultation with representative organizations of
employers and employees. Each board will be composed of a chairman, educa-
tional personnel, and an equal number of employer and employee representatives,
all appointed by the Minister. Industry jurisdiction will also be defined in the
order establishing a board . . .

{The Minister of Labour has general direction over the boards, which must
periodically submit a general plan of operation for his approval. The duties
of a board are (1) to determine the job skills needed by industry and the nature
and length of training to provide these skills, and (2) to make provisions for
courses and other facilities (including residential accommodations) for the train-
ing of persons now employed or planning to be employed in the industry. The
boards must also determine the qualifications of trainees and their instructors
and pubdlish recommendations concerning both standards to be attained through
training and methods of ascertaining whether the standards have been met.

For these purposes, a board may not only establish industrial training centers
but may also approve the courses and facilities provided by other agencies and
firms within its jurisdiction. It may subsidize the training programs of these
firms by extending then: loans and grants.

Firms without training programs of their own will be penalized; they are
subject—with the right of appeal—to orders issued by the Labour Minister at
a board’s initiation to pay a levy.

Individuals become trainees either by entering into a contract of service or
apprenticeship with a board or working with a firm having a board-approved
plan. Trainees will be entitled to maintenance and traveling allowances and
may also be subsidized if they take more advanced training given or approved
by a board.

The boards will operate under grants and loans made to them by the Minister
of Labour and approved by the Treasury. Initially, the law set aside £50 million
(US $140 million) for this purpose. The boards will also be permitted, with
the Minister’s consent, to borrow from other sources.

The Central Training Council, an advisory body to the Minister of Labour,
has yet to be formed. Of its 32 members, 6 each will be appointed from em-
ployers and employees by the Minister of Labour, 2 from nationalized industries,
not more than 6 chairmen of Industrial Training Boards, and 12 other members,
6 of whom will be appointed after consultation with the Minister of Education
and the Secretary of State for Scotland. The Council must submit an annual
report on its activities to the Minister, who will present it to Parliament.

The act provides that any firm may appeal the levy order imposed on it for
lack of a training program to special tribunals established by the Ministry of
Labour for that purpose. A tribunal will have the power to rescind a levy order
or to reduce the amount levied. [Emphasis added.]

Chairman ProxmiIre. Senator Percy ?

Senator Percy. Mr. Reuther, may I say I have found this morning
at least one case of what is good for General Motors would be good
for the country? I share your enthusiasm for profit sharing, and
I like your term ‘“democratization of industry.” My own experience
in seeing over 15 years of profit sharing build up for a company in-
dicates that people become enthusiastic about capitalism when they
are capitalists, and not just in theory but in actual practice.

In your prepared statement at the beginning, you declare: “Our
urban cities are blighted by decay and spreading slums.”

I would like to ask you whether we could not democratize our
cities by seeing that more ownership of property is made available
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to low-income families. Do you not think that the pride taken in
property ownership in the suburbs contributes to their beautification
as opposed to the deterioration in our slum areas, where low-income
families have allegiance only to the slumowners, the landlord, or
perhaps the public housing project, but with no feeling of owner-
ship tgemselves in the city itself?

Mr. Rrurarr. I want to thank you, first of all, for saying these
kind things about profit sharing. I think American industry ought
to recognize that, if we are going to have something that can be called
people’s capitalism, then we have to do something about the fact that
1 percent of American families own 70 percent of the stock of America.
Profit sharing would give you a broad democratic base of ownership
and participation in American industries, and that is the way to
make the American people be enthusiastically in support of our free-
enterprise system.

With respect to American cities, I think that the point you make
is well taken, and I share that point. I believe that the more Ameri-
can families we can have owning their own homes, the sooner we will
change the basic character of our cities. I think, whether it is an
absentee slum owner or whether it is the Federal Government, the re-
lationship is bad, and I believe that the key to this is to come up with
some bright new ideas of how we can apply modern technology to
the total rebuilding of our cities.

We have got to get the cost of decent housing down so that millions
of American families who live in slums can afford decent housing.
I think if you can apply the most advanced technology to the auto
industry and to the space industry, there ought to be enough courage
and ingenuity to apply it to the housing industry.

Senator Percy. If we have a softness in our economy this year,
would you say, in your judgment, that rehabilitation of existing hous-
ing structures could develop into a growth industry?

Mr. Revraer. I think that there is no question about it, that any
time this country thinks it is running out of work, the housing field,
education, medical facilities, and many other areas of need offer
enough work to keep America busy for a long time.

Let me say, as one labor leader, at the risk that T may be criticized
and that a lot of people may think I am soft, that T have never gotten
very excited about the fight for the short workweek, because I think
we have got too much work to do in America.

When we get all of these slums cleared so that every family has a
decent house and every child has the kind of education opportunities
to facilitate its maximum growth and development, when we have
enough hospitals and all these other things, then I think a shorter
workweek will make a lot of sense, because then the question will be,
“Do you want more leisure or more gadgets?” and I would vote for
more leisure.

But that is not our problem now, and the building of America and
housing of America, I think, is a tremendous challenge and a good
opportunity in terms of employment in the future.

Senator Prrcy. Mr. Reuther, last year I proposed the establish-
ment by the Congress of a national homeownership foundation.

You proposed in your testimony before the Ribicoff committee a
national nonprofit housing corporation,
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There may be some differences between them; there may be some
similarities.” Would you think the Congress this year should place
high priority on working out a practical means to get the private
enterprise system deeply involved in rehabilitation of existing
housing?

Mr. Reuraer. I very much favor that, and I would hope that the
Congress would act on it at a very early date.

Senator Percy. Mr. Reuther, I understand you have created a
citizens’ crusade against poverty. I am also trying to find a way to
get poor people involved in this process. :

Do you think the involvement of the poor in the rehabilitation of the
city, in their own neighborhood, and in their own housing units, is
important?

Mr. Reormer. I think it is absolutely essential. I do not believe
that you can change the basic character of a community without in-
volving the active participation of the people who make up that com-
munity. In our Citizens’ Crusade, of ‘which I have the privilege of
being the national chairman, we are working to develop that active
participation. We have set up two training centers and the UAW has
put money into it, the Ford Foundation has given us a grant, and we
are going to try to train a thousand community leaders from the slums
to go into their neighborhoods and to help mobilize and generate the
forces to do exactly what you are talking about—to involve the people
themselves.

This can’t be something from above that you hand down. They
need economic help, they need guidance, they need leadership training,
they need all this kind of assistance, but you have to give these people
a sense of participating, in shaping their own lives, in rebuilding their
own communities. This is not only a democratic idea, it is an essential
idea if the job is going to be done.

Senator Prrcy. Mr. Chairman, may I have permission to ask one
more question ?

Chairman Proxaire. Yes, indeed. ~ '

Senator Percy. I will precede this question, Mr. Reuther, with a
statement, that diserimination within industry by management has,
in the past, contributed to the “nonemployment” of members of minor-
ity groups. ' R S R : :

" Do vou feel that there can be a real involvement of the poor, a large
part of the poor being nonwhite, until such time as we tear down the
racial barriers that exist within certain craft unions? :

How can you expand rehabilitation into a growth industry, if you
‘can’t get the very people who are now unemployed into the craft
unions, and train them to become members of the working force in the
great rebuilding job we face today ?

Mr. Reoruer. I might say that, in 11 years of the AFL-CIO
merger, there have been many disappointments that I have shared,
but among the most important of those disappointments is the failure
of the American labor movement to demonstrate both the courage and
the compassion to do something more meaningful about the problem
that you pose.

T think that our democratic credentials will be in question as long
ws-we try to hide behind pious declarations on paper. People are going
to evaluate our commitment in terms of what we do to implement our
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belief in the equality of everyone in the right to share equal employ-
ment opportunities; not by convention declarations and eloquence but
by what we do about the practical job of tearing down the barriers
that deny millions of Americans the right to have access to job op-
portunities in certain areas of American industry.

Senator Prrcy. Thank you, sir. I will join that crusade.

Mzr. REuTHER. We will be very happy to have you.

Chairman Proxmire. Congressman Brock ¢

Representative Brock. I share the feelings of the Senator from
Tllinois but I can’t help but say I am not sure which one has changed
the most, but I find in the area at present we are in more areas of
agreement than disagreement today, and I appreciate that.

I, as Senator Percy, am particularly interested in profit sharing.
I can’t think of anything that is more important to maintaining of ex-
panding that concept of participating in democracy than this idea.
I have one question along thisline.

In your 1dea of profit sharing I find myself in some disagreement
in that I don’t see ownership tied in, and I wonder if you in your
proposal have included some way in which the Federal Government
can give greater incentive toward stock ownership on the part of wage
earners?

Mr. ReuTHER. You see, the stock ownership thing arises out of the
fact that a large percentage of the earnings of American industry is
being invested, plowed back in, and this is part of a whole growth
process of American industry, which gives the stockholder a share of
a bigger and growing corporation. We don’t want to slow down that
process of growth and expansion.

We want the worker to share in it. If a company says, “We are
going to put X percent of our earnings this year into capital expan-
sion, new factories and new capacity,” then they may say, “If we have
to give the worker a cash payment, then we won’t be able to do that.”
We want the worker to share in that expansion. It can be done by
giving him stock.

We would work out the creation of a fund, so that under certain
emergency circumstances the worker could cash in his stock equity and
realize it in cash, but I believe that, overwhelmingly, the American
workers would like to share in the ownership of the corporations that
they work for, share in the growth of those corporations, have a sense
that they don’t just have a timeclock-card relationship, that there is a
different relationship. ' .

I think industry has to make up its mind. Ten years from now,
what kind of workers do you think GM will be employing? They
aren’t going to be immigrants out of Ellis Island coming over here
with a loaf of pumpernickel bread stuffed in their jeans. They are
going to be fellows with a 2- and 3-year college education. Their
whole relationship with their employer is going to be quite different.
We keep looking backward when we talk about tomorrow. We have
to look ahead.

This is why, in 1967, we are going to abolish the hourly rate system
in the automobile industry. This idea of paying the worker by the
10th of the hour is an old concept that came out-of the early begin-
nings of the industrial revolution. We are going to put everybody
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on a salary, because dignity demands it, the whole relationship has
got to change, and we are going to do it.

Profit-sharing is a part of that whole evolution in the status and
dignity of the worker and in his relationship with the employer.

Representative Broor. I think I agree in looking ahead, but what I
am concerned about is that if you have just a pure profit-sharing pro-
gram, that you are still piecemeal, that it is still on the profits of a
given year for a given worker, and I am concerned that we expand the
opportunity for workers to themselves invest in this growth, and you
can’t have a share of the growth, long-term growth, unless you own the
stock itself,

And today your Federal income tax precludes the purchase of stock
at less than 85 percent of the value. Is this an area that we might
address ourselves to in the Congress, to give a greater inducement or
opportunity for workers, with the assistance of management, to par-
ticipate in stock ownership programs?

Mr. Revraer. T am encouraging that wherever possible, so T would
be in favor of Congress doing anything that would encourage it.

Some years ago the General Motors Corp. proposed a stock purchase
plan. We rejected it because the lowest income worker with the largest
family would in effect have been excluded, and we thought that that
would have compounded inequity. Our approach would give each
worker his proportionate equity, quite unrelated to whether or not his
family situation enabled him to save.

If a worker had eight kids and he was having a hard time sending
them to school and he couldn’t accumulate anything, we wouldn’t
want him to be deprived of the right to share in the profits, hence our
approach. Now, we should be most happy to furnish the committee the
specific collective bargaining profit-sharing plan that we submitted
to General Motors in 1958. At the present time we have no detailed
proposal that we are submitting to any employer. I raise this only as
a broad concept.

(Seep. 732 for material referred to above.)

Representative Brock. I personally feel that a human being, worker
or management, has a greater sense of involvement if he has to invest
something in, if he has to participate. I am trying to encourage this
from our end as you are from yours.

One final question. On this question you said you weren’t con-
cerned, and that we shouldn’t make it a major crisis. I am interested
in what you suggested about the wage-price committee. Then you say
“selective and monetary fiscal policies ought to be adopted.”

Now, there aren’t very many monetary and fiscal policies that
haven’t been tried. We can have a higher interest rate. You have
already said you don’t like that. We could have higher taxes. You
have opposed that. Or we could reduce spending. That is the third
category. As T understand it, you oppose that category. T don’t see
what specific suggestions yvou have proposed to us to combat this re-
duction in the real worth of wages for the workers.

Mr. RevrHER. Well, to begin with, as I say, T think that we must
understand that the basic problem flows from the pricing policies of
certain corporations who have failed to share their abnormally high in-
crease in productivity with consumers through meaningful price
reductions.
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1f we had gotten those price reductions there would be no infla-
tionary problem of any magnitude in the American economy, and
we wouldn’t be worried about it. If you put all the pressure on the
wage front, you are working on the wrong end of the problem. You
won’t find the answer until we get those price reductions. This is why
Mr. Ackley is unrealistic and why his whole attitude on the escalator
clause is unworkable.

He doesn’t have to sit at any bargaining table. He is very fortunate
in that respect. He leads a very cloistered, sheltered life. But I can
tell him that wage earners are not going to say, “It is too bad, we are
going to have to take a 50-percent loss in our real wage position be-
cause of inflation.”

They are going to fight to make it up. That is what happened in
the airline strike. The fight there was about catchup money. It 1s
unrealistic to believe that wage earners are going to look at the dis-
tribution of national income and see everybody else going through the
stratosphere and then settle for only 50 percent of their catchup
money through escalation.

The Federal Reserve Board has got to be more responsible when
they tell the banks around the country the conditions upon which they
are prepared to give them access to new money. The Federal Re-
serve Board has got to act as though it is a part of the American sys-
tem instead of something apart from the American system.

There are many other things we can do on a selective basis. But
the main point we try to make is that we should not let the problem
of inflation and the balance-of-payments problem, both of which are
real problems, unduly influence us with respect to continuing to do
those things which are necessary to reduce the levels of unemploy-
ment. That is the point I am trying to make.

Chairman Proxmire. Thank you very, very much, Mr. Reuther,
for an excellent performance and for a great deal of most useful in-
formation. I think maybe some people are surprised at the consensus
here, but it indicates that when men of good will get together on the
facts we find a very, very wide area of agreement. You have done a
splendid job. We are mighty grateful to you, Mr. Reuther.

Thank you.

Senator Mizier. Mr. Chairman, I have a few questions.

Chairman Proxmire. Fine. I think with Mr. Reuther’s permission
we can put those in the record.

Senator MiLrer. I will submit them and ask that Mr. Reuther
supply the answers for the record, because I know we have a time
problem.

Chairman Proxmire. Yes, indeed; and I have a few questions
myself.

Mr. Reuraer. I should be most happy to try to cooperate in re-
sponding to any questions.

Representative Wipnarn. Mr. Chairman, may I have that privilege ¢

Chairman Proxsre. It will apply to all members; yes, indeed.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Reoraer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

(The questions of Senator Miller, Chairman Proxmire and Repre-
sentative Widnall and answers supplied by Mr. Reuther were subse-
quently received for the record and appear on the following pages:)
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QUESTIONS BY SENATOR MILLER

Question. In your testimony, you ecriticized former Treasury Secretary
Humphrey for his “obsession with a balanced budget,” which resulted in un-
balancing the economy to the extent of a $12 billion deficit for 1959.

Does this statement mean that you fail to recognize that it was the Demo-
cratically controlled Congress which had the power to pass the revenue, appro-
priations, and other laws needed to prevent an unbalanced economy?

Answer. I was attempting to make an economie rather than a political point:
namely, that misguided attempts to achieve balance in the budget can unbalance
the economy with the result that the actual budget deficit can be vastly greater
than the deficit sought to be avoided or reduced. It is pertinent to note, how-
ever, that under our system of government the leadership in budget-making is in
the hands of the Executive and that Congress tends to follow that lead fairly
closely regardless of whether the majority of its members are from the same
Party as the President or from a different Party.

Question. Do you believe it is more fair for the Federal Government to take
purchasing power away from the people by increased income taxes than by
inflation?

Answer. Inflation is inequitable in its impact, disadvantaging some and
benefiting others. 1In general, the disadvantages tend to fall most heavily on
those least able to bear them, while the advantages tend to accrue to those who
least need them. (This point is documented by some of the data in my pre-
pared statement.); Unlike inflation, taxes on incomes based upon ability to pay
can promote rather than impede equity and social justice.

Question. I invite your attention to the close relationship between deficits of
the Federal Government and inflation. It has now reached the point that for
every $1 billion of deficit under the Administrative Budget, there will be an
accompanying inflation of $2 billion or more. Would you not therefore favor
reduction, if not elimination, of these budget deficits—and, if so, what specific
action by Congress should be taken to doso? (I.g., specific taxes to be increased
or Federal expenditures to be reduced.)

Answer. As my prepared statement shows, there is no general excess of demand
which needs to be soaked up either through tax increases or reduced govern-
ment spending in order to avoid inflation. There is a substantial unused margin
of idle human and physical resources which a budget deficit can help to employ
productively. Such inflationary pressures as exist are selective and sectoral
and should be combated by selective measures rather than by the blunt instru-
ment of an overall fiscal policy aimed at reducing demand at a time when the
objectives of the Emplyoment Act call for increased demand.

Question. What is your definition of “living in poverty” in the context of your
statement that 32.5 million Americans continue to live in poverty?

Answer. The definitions are those developed by the Social Security Admin-
istration after careful and detailed study. A household is classified as poor if
its total money income falls below $1,570 for an unrelated individual, $2,030 for
a couple, $3,200 for a family of four, and comparable figures for families of other
sizes. In 1965, there were 32.7 million persons in households having incomes
below those levels. They certainly fit within any reasonable definition of poverty
since, in the words of the Council of Economic Advisers, their incomes clearly
are “inadequate to provide even the basic essentials of a decent life in our
society.”

Question. Of the 800,000 members of the U.A.W., how many are covered by
escalation clauses covering increases in the cost of living?

Answer. There are currently approximately 1,400,000 employed members of
the UAW. ' Of these, we estimate that 85 to 90 percent are covered by cost-of-
living escalator clauses. The 800,000 figure refers, in round numbers, to those
who will be involved in negotiations with major automotive, agricultural imple-
ment, and parts supplier corporations this year.

Question. Of those covered. how much have these clauses meant in increased
wages during each of the last five years?

Answer. While there are some variations, most UAW escalator clauses are the
same as or closely similar to those in our contracts with the major automotive
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corporations. Under these contracts, increases in the cost-of-living allowance
during each of the last 5 years have been as follows:

Cents
Year: ) per hour’
1962 - e e —mmmmmmmmmmmm—mmmmm = —m o -3
1963 - — - e e immmmmm—————e——mmmmmmmmm—mmmem————== 3
1964 o e emmmmmmm e emmmmmmmmmmmm—mmmm—m—m———m 3
1965 - - e mmmmmmm—mc——mmmmmmmmmmmmmmmm—m e 4
1966 - — . - e e emmmmmm—mmmmmmmmmmmmm—m—mmmm——m———m—e 11

It is important to keep in mind that the above adjustments in the cost-of-
living allowance (a) came in response to prior increases in the price level, and
(b) did not increase the buying power of the workers’ wages but merely helped
to protect their families’ living standards against erosion by higher prices.

Question. In connection with wage-price guidelines, should there not be some
account given in wage increase patterns between plants having different increases
in productivity? For example, if Plant A has increased productivity of 1% in
a given year, should the workers be given an increase of 8%°?

Answer. Since advances in productivity are socially generated, all members
of society should share equitably in their fruits. Moreover, to relate wage
increases directly to the rate of productivity advance in individual industries
would have highly undesirable consequences. It would tend to make second-
class citizens, suffering relatively depressed living standards, of those workers
unfortunate enough to be employed in industries whose productivity increased
slowly. It would also distort the national wage structure in an economically
unworkable direct